## **All-Classes Reunion**

Scheduled for June 7-9

The 1st Phi Kappa Sigma All-Classes Reunion will be held in State College, June 7th through the 9th. Come join your fellow Brothers as we enjoy renewing friendships and celebrating our heritage. The weekend includes our annual golf outing, the 7th Annual War Years Reunion and a tour and catered dinner at the fraternity house. The event is open to all Skull alumni, wives and significant others.

Activities include a Friday, June 7<sup>th</sup> check-in to your reserved room at the Nittany Lion Inn. On Saturday, June 8<sup>th</sup>, we have a morning tee time at the Penn State Golf Course. At 5:00 p.m., we'll have cocktails and a tour of the fraternity house and at 6:00 p.m. there will be a catered sit-down dinner at the house.

Early confirmations include George W. Blakslee '42, Bob Jimeson '42, Chic Mathews '42, Bill Sandston '42, Henry Keller '43, Bill Thomas '44, George Sample '46, Ray Britton '48, Charlie Daiker '48, Gene Graebner '48, Paul F. Corbiere '49, Edward W. Horn '49, Tad Salom '49, Hobe Pollard '50, Dick Schweiker '50, Otto Grupp '51, Chris Genovese '87, Michael Rycheck '87, Eric Friberg '91, Jim Kweder '91, Linc Taylor '93, Ryan Woodring '94, Gordy Kauffman '95 and others who have already confirmed for the War Years Reunion

Rooms are available at the **Nittany Lion Inn** for \$90 per night. Call **800-233-7505** by **May 5<sup>th</sup> to make your reservation. Mention Phi Kappa Sigma/Otto Grupp to reserve the special rate**. All room payments and reservations will be handled through the Nittany Lion Inn and not through Phi Kappa Sigma.

The golf outing will cost \$55 per person which includes fees at the Penn State golf Course, golf cart and prizes.

Cocktails and dinner at the fraternity house will cost \$45 per person.

To reserve your spot at the 1st All-Classes Reunion, fill out and return the enclosed RSVP form today!



# Profile: Richard Schweiker '50 Service To Family, Community, Fraternity Important to Former Senator Schweiker



Dick Schweiker '50 was the 1982 Phi Kappa Sigma national outstanding Phi Kap Alumnus of the Year. Brother Schweiker has earned tremendous recognition through his service to his country and his fellow man. He spent 22 years in government as a U.S. Congressman, U.S. Senator,

member of the U.S. cabinet and even as the vice presidential running mate of Ronald Reagan.

When he resigned as Secretary of Health and Human Services, President Reagan said, "Dick Schweiker has proven himself in a job that has ground down lesser individuals. Many of our efforts to control the spiraling costs of government depended on his enterprise. I can say without hesitation that we are proud of the job that he has done."

In business, he was president of the national's largest ceramic tile manufacturer and also president of the major trade association of the life insurance industry. In 1992 he was named the recipient of the John Newton Russell Award, the life insurance industry's highest individual honor. In 2000, he was awarded the Partnership for Prevention award for his work in health policy education and advocacy.

(Continued on Page 3)

### Letter from Otto Grupp III '51: Our Heritage Continues

Chapter in the Black, Planning Reunion

Planning and preparing for the future is critical for every organization. Phi Kappa Sigma is no exception. In the spring of 2000, your Corporation Board Officers embarked on a "business plan" with two main components.

The first component is to "save the house." When Psi Chapter withdrew from campus, we had to market the house to another fraternity. Kappa Alpha was given a four-year lease.

The second component is "meet our financial expectations." We had to restructure our balance sheet, pay off outstanding debts and begin to match needed revenues against anticipated expenses. Michael

Rycheck '87, along with Eric Friberg '91, spent many hours working with Kappa Alpha. We are pleased to tell you that the house is being maintained well and its reconditioned appearance is impressive. In addition, our treasurer Chris Genovese '87 puts in overtime to oversee our finances. I am delighted to report that we are in the black after many red-figure years.

#### All-Classes Reunion June 7-9

There's other good news also. Henry Keller '43 and Charlie Daiker '48 have resurrected the War Years' Group for their 7<sup>th</sup> annual reunion. It will be held June 7-9, 2002. Someone (could it have been Jim

Drylie '43?) came up with the idea to open the reunion to all Brothers and commence the 1st Annual All-Classes Reunion. Merging the seasoned pre-1950 group with the younger post-1950 group is a terrific idea. Everyone is invited. This is a great opportunity to see the house again. More details about the reunion are included in this edition of *Psidelights*. Let's have a big turnout for what I hope will be the first of many All-Classes Reunions.

As we begin the countdown to Fall of 2004, we need to guarantee that our beloved Psi Chapter will survive at Penn State for future generations of Skull Brothers. Keep foremost in your mind ... "our heritage continues."

#### See Your Name on the Online Honor Roll

In an effort to thank and increase the recognition of those Brothers who are financially supporting Psi Chapter, on our Web site we are listing all alumni who have donated during the past two years. This section is called "Honor Roll" and is located at www.psuskull.com. (See Web site article on page 2 for registration and sign in info.)

There are four levels of giving:

• Dues Giver — \$99 and less

- Building Fund Donor \$100 \$249
- Psi Club \$250 \$499
- Stellis Aequus Durando Club \$500 or greater

All donations of any amount are important. Your dues and donations help to support the Psidelights, reunions, golf outings, the Web site, the alumni database and the establishment of a Scholarship Fund. To add your name to the Honor Roll, you can contribute online through our secure credit card service at www.psuskull.com.

# 2001 Contributors ... Thank you!

The Brothers on this list have demonstrated their devotion to Phi Kappa Sigma by making a contribution. We give to ensure our traditions live on, to preserve a place for our reunions and a link to that meaningful time in our lives. Can we add your name to this honor roll of devoted brothers in 2002?

#### Psi Club

Alan G. Schrum 1984

**Building Fund Donor** 

William Jimeson 1942 John R. Schubert 1948 Hobart D. Pollard 1950 Richard S. Schweiker 1950

David W. Christopher 1951 Otto Grupp III 1951

Standley T. Gardner 1953 Dr. R.Nevin Nevin Rupp 1954 Thomas P. Woolaway 1954

> Graham W. Hume 1955 James C. Leslie 1955

Robert B. Mowery 1955 James H. Bissett 1957

William H. Swisshelm 1961

James B. Clark 1968 William F. Gaul 1969

Thomas W. Salinsky 1969 Joseph P. Patonetz 1976 Michael C. Friel 1977

Paul A. McGeehan M.D. 1977

Russell C. Hatton 1978 Patrick J. Mitchell 1980 Daniel Dygert 1988 Michael T. Smith 1991 Jason P. Smith 1995

#### **Dues Giver**

Henry S. McFall 1936 Roy L. Schuyler Jr. 1937 James C. Harper 1939 Charles C. Mathews 1942 Charles W. Daiker 1948 Eugene F. Graebner 1948 Edward W. Horn 1949 Francis L. Kirk 1949 John W. Mitchell 1949 Henry E. Rea 1949 W. T. Salom 1949 Robert S. Keller 1950 Ronald T. Coder 1951 C. Nat Netscher 1951 James W. Davis 1952 John S. Wylie 1952 Charles L. Miller 1953

William F. Bauer 1955 James L. Harter Sr. 1955 Robert L. Murphy 1955 Noel B. DeCavalcante 1959 Alan J. Davidson 1960 Warren W. Richards 1960 Paul M. Sheckler 1960 Robert E. Swid 1960 Michael N. Raiser 1962 Donald D Dieter 1965 Robert F. Then 1965 Joseph W. Koletar 1966 Jeffery L. King 1967 John A. Lapinski 1969 Paul J. McCartney 1969 Robert E. Brown 1970 James T. Grant 1972 John R. Murphy 1972 Jack R. Beighley 1973 R. Dennis Green 1973 James Vanpelt II 1973 Dennis M. Mottola 1974 Clayton T. Ferguson 1975 Joseph W. Ulsh 1975

Joseph W. Van Leer 1975 Thomas L. Hebel 1977 Thomas R. D'Andrea 1978 James M. Kerrigan 1978 David Henry Budney 1979 Donald W. McNees 1980 Robert A. Clare 1981 Eric P. Johnston 1981 Andrew J. Kuncas 1981 R Eric McCarl 1981 Jeffrey Brightman 1982 Kirk D. Pysher 1982 David T. Simmons 1983 Donald A. Adam 1987 Christopher T. Genovese 1987 Michael P Rycheck 1987 Andrew J. Kleeger 1990 Joseph L. Olenwine 1991 Christopher E. Zuniga 1991 Mark Jones 1993 David R. Sieling 1993 Steve G. Capezzuti 1994 Benjamin S. Lewis 1994

### Find Old Friends, See The Pics, Read the Updates

New Web Site Offers Searchable Directory and More

Find and contact your Skull House Brothers in seconds with a new online member directory. Check out upcoming Skull events and Penn State news. See your name on the Honor Roll of contributors. Read news your Brothers have posted on the Alumni Updates page. View pictures of past events and alumni. Help locate 'lost' Brothers. Post your own messages on the bulletin board. Make on-line contributions to support our fraternity.

Our new website is now on line. This site is crucial in keeping us all connected. We need your help to make it a success. The first step is visiting the site. At www.psuskull.com, you can update your e-mail address and contact information. You can upload photos. You can also show your support for this new Web site, and our fraternity, by contributing online via the secure credit card service.

It's easy to access the Web site. Follow the following five steps:

- 1. Go to www.psuskull.com
- Click 'Register,' and enter your last name and graduation year. Click 'Next.'
- 3. Confirm you name and enter the ID number from this issue of Psidelights. Your ID number begins with '532-' and is just above your name. Click 'Next.'
- 4. Create a username, type in your e-mail address and click 'Register.' Then check your e-mail for your password.
- 5. Enter your username and password on the home page. Click 'Sign In.' At this point, you may want to change your password to something easier to remember.

If you prefer, you can mail pictures and updates to Affinity Connection, PO Box 296, State College, PA 16804-0296 and they will be uploaded to our Web site. Please include your ID number with your mailed updates.

Enjoy reconnecting with friends through www.psuskull.com!

Page 2 — WWW.psuskull.com — April 2002

#### Announcements

#### **Condolences**

#### William M. Beam '46 Leaves a Lasting Legacy

William Beam, a longtime resident of Keystone Heights, Fla., died on August 12, 2000. During his 40-year tenure in local government, Bill served as both mayor and councilman with dedication and leadership. He received national recognition for his achievements as a community volunteer when he was selected as one of President Ronald Reagan's "Points of Light." Bill was also a recipient of the Great Floridians 2000 award. In the fall of 2001, the residents of Keystone Heights honored Bill by renaming their senior center the William "Bill" Beam Citizen Center. Bill is survived by his wife, Ramarie, and their children and grandchildren.

#### **Congratulations**

- Congrats to **Fritz Breisch** '87 and his wife Margie on the birth of their third child Zach 'Broncho' Breisch. According to Fritz, Broncho has already begun his Joepa workouts.
- Congrats to **Brian Oswalt** '90 and his wife Dana on the birth of their second child, Ian. Brian is a broker at Prudential and can be reached at 202-872-6531.
- Congrats to **Jim Kweder** '91 on winning the first annual hamburger eating contest at the new Heinz Field Ballpark in Pittsburgh.

Jim credits the delicious Heinz 57 sauce for his success. 'It's not just for steaks anymore!'

- Congrats to **Jonathan Cramer '94** on being featured in *Exit Magazine*. The article focused on Jonathan's paintings and his studio gallery in Soho.
- Congrats to **Darren Kayal '94** and his wife Amy on the birth of their first child, Grace. **Dave Kayal '00** is very excited to find out that he is now an uncle.
- Congrats to **Mark Jones** '93 and his wife on the birth of the first child, Corey on March 10, 2002. Mark can be reached at his new e-mail **themjones@hotmail.com**.

#### Networking

**Ryan Woodring '94** would like to investigate a position in pharmaceutical sales and is seeking alumni help. Please contact Ryan at 908-704-1104 if you have any information to share or advice to give.

#### **Thanks**

We again want to thank Brothers **Chris DePeppe '88** and **Lou Matlow '88** for donating prizes from their company, Full Force Promotions, for last year's golf outing and this year's 1st Annual All-Classes Reunion.

We also wish them luck in their latest company ... beerheads.com. It's a great site to visit for beer-related products and wisdom.

# Profile: Richard Schweiker '50 ... continued from page 1

In this brief Q&A interview, Brother Schweiker shares his thoughts on family, friends and service.

#### Q: Why did you join the fraternity?

A: A number of my Norristown, PA, high school friends including Grant Davis '49, Dick Blakely '49 and Leigh Woehling '47 were brothers.

# Q: Tell us about your favorite memory of the fraternity.

A: I appreciated the diversity of the membership which was the strength of the fraternity. This diversity was caused by the returning veterans of World War II, of which I was one. Some of the brothers had already been in college and returned as veterans. Some had not been in college but had been in the service, and some entered college directly from high school.

# Q: Did you live in the house? If so, who were your roommates?

A: Yes. First, I lived with Bob Schuster '50 and John Lowry '49. Then I lived in the Pope Suite as president of the fraternity.

# Q: What is your nickname, and how did you get it?

A: 'Yogi' because I could 'read' the cards in my mind and win the Poker and Red Dog pots.

Q: With whom do you still stay in contact? A: I stay in contact with Bob Keller '50, who was my best man at our wedding, Otto Grupp '51, Bob Schuster, Hank Keller '43, Hobe Pollard '50, Ron Coder '51 and Dave Christopher '51.

# Q: What other activities or organizations were you involved with during your college days?

A: Captain of the Debate Team, Lion's Paw, All-College Cabinet – parliamentarian, chairman of the Student Book Exchange, Interfraternity Council, president of Delta Sigma Rho, Psi Chi, Phi Eta Sigma, Phi Kappa Phi, president of the Forensic Council, and Who's Who in American Colleges and Universities.

# Q: What kind of influence has the fraternity had on your life since graduation?

A: Being elected president encouraged me to later run for political office.

# Q: Tell us about your family: Have you married? Do you have children?

A: I married 'Miss Claire' of television's "Romper Room". We've been married for 46 years and have five children and 20 grandchildren. Our oldest son and daughterin-law are both P.S.U. graduates. Their son is a Penn State freshman.

#### Q: What do you do for a living?

A: I am retired from government and as President of the American Council of Life Insurance.

# Q: What other affiliations do you currently have and/or public service do you participate in?

A: Served in the Navy during World War II on the Aircraft Carrier U.S.S. Tarawa; in 1960, elected to the U.S. House of Representatives — served four terms; in 1968 and 1974, elected to the U.S. Senate — served two terms; in 1976, was the Vice Presidential running mate of Ronald Reagan; from 1981 to 1983, served on the U.S. Cabinet as Secretary for the Department of Health and Human Services; serving pro-bono on several boards relating to health promotion and disease prevention.

#### Q: What hobbies do you enjoy?

A: I enjoy golf, skiing, biotech investing and watching my grandchildren play sports – football, basketball, soccer, lacrosse, swimming, and baseball.

# Q: What are your goals for the next few years? A: To maintain good health and to be an encouragement to our children and grandchildren.

Brothers may contact **Dick Schweiker** in McLean, Virginia at (703) 790-9080.

# Memories of Fraternity Spirit - Togas And All

In addition to being a successful businessman, Tom Woolaway '54 has devoted much of his life to Penn State University and to helping others to have successful business careers. He has received the Penn State University Alumni Fellow award and continues to be active in his communities and his church. In this brief Q&A interview, Brother Woolaway shares memories of fraternity, family and career.

#### Q: Why did you join the fraternity?

A: I was rushed by several fraternities and found that I really liked the people at Phi Kappa Sigma. Also, the house was in a great location.

#### Q: Tell us about your favorite memory of the fraternity.

A: There are so many great memories, but not all should be repeated. I remember toga parties where we wore bed sheets and flower things on our heads. We'd invite our sorority friends and have lots of fun. I also remember, as a pledge, having to go out and get a female mannequin in a dress. It took a while to talk the shop proprietor into letting me borrow it.

#### Q: Did you live in the house? If so, who were your roommates?

A: Yes. My last roommate was Carl Evankovich '55. One year I lived in the Pope Suite as president of the fraternity.

#### Q: What is your nickname, and how did you get it?

A: Monty, after the actor Monty Woolley [star of "The Man Who Came to Dinner" (1941), and other films.]

# Q: With whom do you still stay in contact? Who would you most like to find?

A: I haven't been in touch with many fraternity brothers lately. Carl went into the Air Force. On one of his trips flying across the U.S., his plane had trouble. He stayed with his airplane as long as he could so it wouldn't hit any homes. When he finally bailed out, he died hitting the ground. It's still a strong memory for me. There are so many of my brothers that I would enjoy finding.

# Q: What other activities or organizations were you involved with during your college days?

A: I was a member of the Naval ROTC and a mentor to incoming freshmen.

# Q: What kind of influence has the fraternity had on your life since graduation?

A: It taught me about living together, learning to get along, working together on projects and building a fraternity spirit.

# Q: Tell us about your family: Have you married? Do you have children? A: I'm married to Shirley (Musgrave). She graduated in 1954 also and was a



Phi Kappa Sigma Pledge Formal 1986. Do you know any of these faces?

Chi Omega. We met in Psych 101 and have been together since. I remember getting pinned and all of Phi Kappa Sigma going to serenade her.

We have three sons – two are married – and four grandchildren. Last summer, our oldest son, his wife and their three kids joined us for a trip to England and Wales where we held a semi-family reunion with my 27 people. I have an aunt living in Wales.

#### Q: What do you do for a living?

A: I'm retired now. After the Navy, I worked for an electric company. In 1962, a partner and I started Tuscarora Plastics, Inc. We grew the company into a global producer with 37 factories in the U.K., Mexico and the U.S.. Last year, we sold it to a large Swedish company and I retired. My last position was vice chairman of the board.

# Q: What affiliations do you currently have and/or public service do you participate in?

A: I currently serve on the Board of the Beaver County Foundation. In addition, I established a scholarship program for high school students from my high school alma mater. And, I worked with Trickle Up, a nonprofit organization that seeks to eradicate poverty one business at a time by helping small groups or families start a small business.

I am heavily involved in Penn State University activities including being the President of the Beaver Campus Advisory Board, a Mount Nittany Society member and a member of the National Development Council. I was awarded outstanding engineer alumnus and recognized as a Penn State Alumni Fellow.

#### Q: What hobbies do you enjoy?

A: Sailing, golf, snow skiing and church activities.

#### Q: What are your goals for the next few years?

A: To travel and stay active. We are taking a trip to Austria this year.

Woolaway and his wife split their time between the west coast of Florida, Lake Chautauqua in western New York and their main home in Pennsylvania. Brothers may contact him at (412) 741-3490.

### Nominate Your Friend For A Profile Or Do-It-Yourself On Our Web Site

We're featuring Skull House alumni profiles in our newsletter and on our Web site (www.psuskull.com) to help us all get to know each other better. Here's your opportunity to nominate someone you think might make an interesting subject for a profile...and that someone could be you.

#### To Nominate a Friend:

Just call **800-598-4050**, **ext. 143**. If you get voicemail, make sure to leave your name and phone number, the name of your nominee and graduation year, and say you're from Skull House, Penn State. You may also send email to **news@2stayconnected.com**. Include the same information.

#### To Do It Yourself:

The Web site now features a Do-It-Yourself Profile questionnaire. Just click "Post Your Profile" on the home page, and then click through and answer the questions. You'll enjoy reviving the old memories, and we'll all enjoy reading it.

Let's share the memories and get to know each other better. Our brotherhood is for life.

# Alumni News

Samuel B. Curry (903 Davit Ln., New Bern, NC 28560; samndelle@coastalnet.com) I retired to New Bern, N.C., in 1999 and bought a 30-foot sailboat. I'm cruising and racing a lot. The golf courses are great, too, but there's not enough time. This is a wonderful part of the world and not crowded ... yet. I see Jim Craft '63 in Williamsburg, Va., and Bill Schaal '58 and Don Getz '62 in Wilmington. I keep in touch with Ann Burns and had a wonderful time at her daughter's wedding. We all missed Biddie. C'mon down.

William A. Siegmann '37 (615 Messiah Vlg., P.O. Box 2015, Mechanicsburg, PA 17055) I'm retired from H.J. Heinz Co. and a member of the board of trustees of Messiah Village Retirement Center.

James C. Harper '39 (The Highlands at Wyomissing, Apt. 63, 2000 Cambridge Ave., Wyomissing, PA 19610) After living for 56 years in western New York, my wife and I have decided to move back to Pennsylvania to a continuing care retirement community. We looked around, and the Highlands at Wyomissing (where I grew up) best meets our needs. While we hate to leave our lovely home in Youngstown, the house is too big for us to take care of. I am sure we will be happy back in Pennsylvania. My brother, Bud **Harper** '35, is still living in Florida several blocks from Joe Thomas '35. They see each other frequently. Connie Busch '39 is living in Atlanta, Ga. We write several times a year. He is in good health.

Charles W. Daiker '48 (1254 Edward St., State College, PA 16801) I had the pleasure of spending four days with Bill "Sleepy" Sandston '42 and his wife, Jeanne, during March 2001. They will be staying with me during the Penn State/Ohio State football weekend (2001).

**John R. Schubert '48** (1917 N.E. Higher Ground Ave., Bend, OR 97701) I would like to see anyone who gets as far as Oregon!

Edward W. Horn '49 (46 Balfour Rd. E., Palm Beach Gardens, FL 33418; c5ab@ msn.com) I'm looking forward to the next World War II Psi reunion. I will enjoy reunions of Stalag Luft III POW in Houston, Texas, and the 344th bomb group reunion in New Orleans this summer (2001). I have been very busy volunteering at the West Palm Beach V.A.

Medical Center. An article in the *Erie Times-News* reports that **George Sample '46**, with the support of his eight children, has donated \$340,000 to Penn State Erie, The Behrend College, to honor his late wife, Janet. The money will be used to create the Janet Neff Sample Center for Manners and Civility.

John W. Mitchell '49 (79308 Montego Bay Dr., Bermuda Dunes, CA 92201) I'm still retired, but working most days to keep up with inflation!

W. Andrew Shore '50 (2000 E. West Connector, Apt. 202, Austell, GA 30106) This update was sent to us by Andy's wife, Mary Ellen, in May 2001: I regret to inform you that Andy was brain-damaged in an auto accident in 1994. His condition has deteriorated to the point where he requires care in a nursing home. We've been married 50 years (I'm a Tri-Delt from PSU) and have many happy memories of time spent at Phi Kappa Sigma. Sometimes Andy can remember back to those days, but mostly his memory is lost. Nat Netscher '51 was in our wedding. Should anyone come through Atlanta (Austell is a suburb) they're welcome to call (770-819-7202) or come by.

Ronald T. Coder '51 (1245 Westerly Pky., #61, State College, PA 16801; rtcoder51@prodigy.net) I was recently inducted into the Norristown High School Hall of Champions. A change of address is coming up in a year or so when we move into The Village at Penn State, a new retirement community near the campus at Penn State.

R. Nevin Rupp '54 (28354 Ruffian St., Fair Oaks Ranch, TX 78015; nevrupp@stic.net) After 12 years in the Army and 31 years of medical practice, I have retired. I'm frequently asked what I'm doing in retirement. My answer is "I'm enjoying most of all just being completely worthless." It's so great to take two hours to get up in the morning! Travels have included a windjammer cruise off the coast of Maine, Cape Cod for Thanksgiving, California for Christmas, and coming up to Japan, Quebec, and then back to Maine next summer for an Elderhostel. I'm also starting to fly airplanes again after a 10-year layoff. I get my exercise bicycling and doing house work — my wife emphasized that she is retired to. If any of you dudes get

near San Antonio, Texas, give us a call (210-698-0559) or e-mail.

Thomas P. Woolaway '54 (102 Sewickley Heights Dr., Sewickley, PA 15143) The company that I co-founded in 1962 was sold to a Swedish paper and packaging company, SCA (an \$8 billion company), in March 2001. I am now completely retired. Shirley and I spend the winters at Marlo Island, Fla., and the rest of the year in Sewickley and at Lake Chautauqua, N.Y. We are taking seven of our family members to England and Wales in June (2001).

James L. Harter Sr. '55 (19 Tanglewood Ct., Palm Coast, FL 32137; jlskhrtr@webtv.net) I have been retired since November 1999 and relocated to Florida in March of 2000. I haven't had contact with any brothers for a long time.

Graham W. Hume '55 (895 Coopers Ct., Brookfield, WI 53045) We sold our stainless steel fittings and valve business last year and are now in a semi-retirement mode. I have built a house in Tucson to better enjoy the winters. My best to Otto Grupp '51 and others. It's hard to believe we go back 50 years!

James C. Leslie '55 (18098 Santa Cecilia, Fountain Valley, CA 92708; jlleslie@ earthlink.net) Chairman and CEO of Advanced Composite Products & Technology Inc. I received the SME Fellow Membership award and am now serving on the national board of directors of SME. I see Ralph Laudenslayer '54 once or twice a year.

R. Larry Brasher '59 (3 Dorchester St., Ocean City, MD 21842; brasher37@ msn.com) No accomplishments, no activities, no news, no money — but lots of memories!

Robert E. Swid '60 (11611 Beall Mountain Rd., Potomac, MD 20854) I retired as senior vice president at Booz Allen & Hamilton some years ago. I stay in close touch with Jim Mason '60. I'm enjoying our five grandchildren. I'm looking forward to regaining our house soon!

Donald M. Barnes '65 (8821 Sleepy Hollow Ln., Potomac, MD 20854; dbarnes@ dc.seyfarth.com) Partner in Seyfarth Shaw. In September 2001, we had a great visit with Bob Then '65 and his wife, Sueann, in Asheville, N.C. Apparently, Bob made his

(Continued on Page 6)

# More Alumni News

fortune and retired to raise horses on his ranch in Hendersonville, N.C. Along with **Joe Koletar '66** and **John Skaneski '65**, we're planning a mini-reunion for 2002!

**Dennis M. Mottola '74** (17426 Arbor Spring Ct., Spring, TX 77379; mottola@ texas.net) Manager of global logistics for Bechtel Corp. All is well in Houston, Texas.

Joseph P. Patonetz '76 (782 Hull Neck Rd., Heathsville, VA 22473; jpsupat@aol.com) I opened my second restaurant in April 2000 in the northern neck of Virginia. The restaurant is called The Mooring and sits where the Potomac River and the Chesapeake Bay come together. It's located at the Port Kinsale Marina.

Donald W. McNees '80 (402 W. Argonne Dr., Kirkwood, MO 63122; claymoreconsulting@msn.com) President of Claymore Consulting Inc. I married Kelley Ann Sanders on April 29, 2000. Fifteen Skulls were in attendance.

Richard H. Deutsch '81 (2202 Fourth St., Easton, PA 18042; Harryrd718@aol.com) A late fall golf outing was held at PSU on October 20, 2001. Those hitting the links were Mark Bokelman '82, Greg Kashur '80, Dave Mooney '81, Dave Meuschke '81, Brother Brisbee, Wilbur and myself. Dave Mooney took honors by shooting a 69! A roving chapter meeting was held at various over-21 establishments and many adult beverages were consumed. Dave Meuschke spent the evening ministering to local youth groups and leading various church services. Greg Kashur spent a few hours with old friends at Triangle. We are satisfied!

Kevin S. J. Eyer '82 (104 Blue Heron Blvd., Ocean Springs, MS 39564; ksjeyer@ hotmail.com) For the second consecutive year, the Phi Kap "Shad Fest" will be held at Penn State in May (2001). Participants include Harry Deutsch '81, Dave Meuschke '81, Rand Ruland '81, Steve Cramer '82, Dave Mooney '81, Eric Johnston '81, Eric Meuschke '85, Greg Pilewicz '85, Mark Bokelman '82 and Skip. In addition to golf and bad behavior, we'll be celebrating two births: Dave Mooney is the father of a new daughter, Joyce Casper Mooney, and Rand's new baby, Gail Dillis Ruland, was born in January 2001.

**David T. Simmons '83** (15737 Fire Light Pl., Moseley, VA 23120; davidtsimmons@ hotmail.com) Director at American Bridge Co. Louise and I have moved from Orlando,

Fla., to the Richmond, Va., area with our three kids. We're looking forward to tailgating at the Michigan game (2001) with the Salvatoras and Zimmermans.

**Donald A. Adam '87** (21 Arbor Rd., St. Louis, MO 63132; daadam@rehabcare.com) Senior vice president for corporate development at Rehab Care Group Inc.

Christopher T. Genovese '87 (95 Olive Dr., Lynbrook, NY 11563; ctgeno@hotmail.com) Vice president of trading at Sterling Resources Inc.

Michael P. Rycheck '87 (112 Willow St., Apt 5B, Brooklyn, NY 11201) mrycheck@aol.com) I'm sending out a "hello" to Seb Hoy '86 and Roger Kacin '94.

Michael Todd Smith '91 (51 Weldon Farm Rd., Rowley, MA 01969; msmith@ toddtool.com) President of Todd Tool & Abr. Systems.

Christopher E. Zuniga '91 (960 Greenwood Ave. N.E., #1, Atlanta, GA 30306; czuniga@ mcneilusco.com) I'd like to extend a warm welcome home to Jim Hartman '92 who had been on a yearlong assignment in Japan with Universal Studios. Jim's immediate plans are "just to find a nice pad in the Hills and kick back for awhile."

Jim Hartman '92 (432 Georgian Rd., La Canada, CA 91011; jchartman@ sbcglobal.net) and Camilla announce the birth of their son, Liam.

**Don Mendoza** '93 [we are looking for Don's updated e-mail and phone number.]

Congrats to **Linc Taylor** '93 and his wife, Kristin, on the birth of their first son Ethan. Linc is currently starring in a series of pharmaceutical videos for Phizer. To get your free copy, call Linc at his new home in Massachusetts, 860-464-2098.

Mark Jones '93 (5001 N. Illinois St., Indianapolis, IN 46208; themjones@ hotmail.com) President of Copaseric Construction LLC.

Michael J. Hendrickson '96 (2484 Starlight Glen, Escondido, CA 92026; hendjm@ earthlink.net) Platoon commander, 1st Light Armored Recon Battalion, 1st Marine Division, U.S. Marine Corps. My wife, Jennifer, and I live in Escondido, Calif. I will deploy in August (2001) with the 15th Marine Expeditionary Unit for a six-month tour of the Western Pacific.

Gordon '95 and Lara Kauffman (938 Taylor St., State College, PA 16803)

PA 16803) have become limited partners in a new State College venture, Zola New World Bistro, located at 324 West College Avenue. The restaurant opened April 8, 2002. It is a fine dining experience of casual elegance and contemporary styling. It combines comfortable, modern decor with exciting, creative cuisine. Zola's will feature an expansive open kitchen, dining area, extensive wine list, wine bar, lounge with a bar menu, and a featured artist bi-monthly. We hope to see all Phi Kappa Sigma alumni there when visiting State College. Gordy will

#### New Addresses:

be bartending part-time while he finishes

his PhD. Ask for him when you come in!

For reservations please call Zola at

(814) 237-8474.

William Jimeson '42 (mbjimeson@ webtv.net)

James B. Clark '68 (jbc1947@aol.com)

William F. Gaul '69 (bill@gcwc.com)

**Steven E. Sumner '86** (106 Hillcrest Dr., Sayre, PA 18840)

**Steven J. Sarmento '89** (140 Marston Rd., Whitinsville, MA 01588)

**James T. Kweder '91** (1536 Jenkins Dr., Pittsburgh, PA 15241)

**Joseph L. Olenwine '91** (3930 Beasley Dr., Erie, CO 80516)

Since publication of our last issue, we have learned of the death of

Albert W. Petit '29 (12/30/00), J. McLain Crookston '32 (7/9/01), Roy L. Schuyler Jr. '37 (3/11/01), David V. Brandt '44 (8/8/01), Frank R. Ortolani '44 (3/01), William M. Beam '46 (8/12/00) and Donald E. Longenecker '49 (4/19/01).

Phi Kappa Sigma mourns their passing and extends condolences to their families and friends.